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back upon the cushion, when he heard the man's words, he knew the purport thereof; so he sat up and said, "Return to thy garden in all assurance and ease of heart; for,
by Allah, never saw I the like of thy garden nor stouter of ward than its walls over its trees!" So Firouz returned to his wife, and the cadi knew not the truth of the affair, no,
nor any of those who were in that assembly, save the king and the husband and the damsel's brother. (176).Now the king had a brother, whom he had imprisoned in that pit
of old time, and he had died [there]; but the folk of the realm thought that he was alive, and when his [supposed] imprisonment grew long, the king's officers used to talk of
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enamoured of her and suffered grief and concern for the love of her and her loveliness, so that he was like to perish for passion; and she also loved him with a love yet
greater than his love for her. So she called an old woman who used to visit her and acquainted her with her case, saying, 'An I foregather not with him, I shall die.' The old
woman promised her that she would do her endeavour to bring her to her desire; so she veiled herself and repairing to the young man, saluted him and acquainted him with
the girl's case, saying, 'Her master is a covetous man; so do thou invite him [to thy lodging] and tempt him with money, and he will sell thee the damsel.'.When the king
heard the vizier's story, it pleased him and he bade him go to his house..It befell one day that the king had occasion to make a journey; so he called his Vizier Kardan and
said to him, 'I have a trust to commit to thy care, and it is yonder damsel, my wife, the daughter of the Vizier [Zourkhan], and I desire that thou keep her and guard her
thyself, for that there is not in the world aught dearer to me than she.' Quoth Kardan in himself, 'Of a truth, the king honoureth me with an exceeding honour [in entrusting
me] with this damsel.' And he answered 'With all my heart.'.When it was the third day, the third vizier came in to the king and said to him, "O king, delay not the affair of this
youth, for that his deed hath caused us fall into the mouths of the folk, and it behoveth that thou slay him presently, so the talk may be estopped from us and it be not said,
'The king saw on his bed a man with his wife and spared him.'"* The king was chagrined by this speech and bade bring the youth. So they brought him in shackles, and
indeed the king's anger was roused against him by the speech of the vizier and he was troubled; so he said to him, "O base of origin, thou hast dishonoured us and marred
our repute, and needs must I do away thy life from the world." Quoth the youth, "O king, make use of patience in all thine affairs, so wilt thou attain thy desire, for that God
the Most High hath appointed the issue of patience [to be] in abounding good, and indeed by patience Abou Sabir ascended from the pit and sat down upon the throne."
"Who was Abou Sabir," asked the king, "and what is his story?" And the youth answered, saying, "O king,.All this time, the young Damascene was hearkening, and whiles
he likened her voice to that of his slave-girl and whiles he put away from him this thought, and the damsel had no whit of knowledge of him. Then she broke out again into
song and chanted the following verses:.34. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Haroun er Reshid and his Vizier Jaafer ccxcvi.Now the old woman had heard from the folk of the
lady who gave alms to the sick, and indeed [the news of] her bounties reached both poor and rich; so she arose and bringing out Selim to the door of her house, laid him on
a mat and wrapped him in a mantle and sat over against him. Presently, it befell that the charitable lady passed by them, which when the old woman saw, she rose to her
and offered up prayers for her, saying, 'O my daughter, O thou to whom pertain goodness and beneficence and charity and almsdoing, know that this young man is a
stranger, and indeed want and vermin and hunger and nakedness and cold slay him.' When the lady heard this, she gave her alms of that which was with her; and indeed
her heart inclined unto Selim, [but she knew him not for her husband]..The messenger wished him joy of the bath and exceeded in doing him worship. Then he said to him,
"The king biddeth thee in weal." (82) "Hearkening and obedience," answered El Abbas and accompanied the messenger to the king's palace..? ? ? ? ? q. The Shepherd
and the Thief dcxxxii.So she did this and fair fortune aided her and the Divine favour was vouchsafed unto her and she discovered her intent to her father, who forbade her
therefrom, fearing her slaughter. However, she repeated her speech to him a second and a third time, but he consented not. Then he cited unto her a parable, that should
deter her, and she cited him a parable in answer to his, and the talk was prolonged between them and the adducing of instances, till her father saw that he availed not to
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turn her from her purpose and she said to him, 'Needs must I marry the king, so haply I may be a sacrifice for the children of the Muslims; either I shall turn him from this his
heresy or I shall die.' When the vizier despaired of dissuading her, he went up to the king and acquainted him with the case, saying, 'I have a daughter and she desireth to
give herself to the king.' Quoth the king, 'How can thy soul consent unto this, seeing that thou knowest I lie but one night with a girl and when I arise on the morrow, I put her
to death, and it is thou who slayest her, and thou hast done this again and again?' 'Know, O king,' answered the vizier, 'that I have set forth all this to her, yet consented she
not unto aught, but needs must she have thy company and still chooseth to come to thee and present herself before thee, notwithstanding that I have cited to her the
sayings of the sages; but she hath answered me to the contrary thereof with more than that which I said to her.' And the king said, 'Bring her to me this night and to-morrow
morning come thou and take her and put her to death; and by Allah, an thou slay her not, I will slay thee and her also!'.47. El Melik en Nasir and the three Masters of Police
cccxliii.? ? ? ? ? The best of all religions your love is, for in you Are love and life made easeful, untroubled and sincere..When the appointed day arrived, En Numan sent for
Sherik and said to him, "Verily the first part of this day is past." And Sherik answered, "The king hath no recourse against me till it be eventide." When it evened, there
appeared one afar off and En Numan fell to looking upon him and on Sherik, and the latter said to him, "Thou hast no right over me till yonder fellow come, for belike he is
my man." As he spoke, up came the Tai in haste and En Numan said "By Allah, never saw I [any] more generous than you two! I know not whether of you is the more
generous, this one who became warrant for thee in [danger of] death or thou who returnest unto slaughter." Then said he to Sherik, "What prompted thee to become
warrant for him, knowing that it was death?" And he said, "[I did this] lest it be said, 'Generosity hath departed from viziers.'" Then said En Numan to the Tai, "And thou,
what prompted thee to return, knowing that therein was death and thine own destruction?" Quoth the Arab, "[I did this] lest it be said, 'Fidelity hath departed from the folk.'"
And En Numan said, "By Allah, I will be the third of you, (173) lest it be said, 'Clemency hath departed from kings.'" So he pardoned him and bade abolish the day of
ill-omen; whereupon the Arab recited the following verses:.Quoth the merchant, 'Indeed, it is as the old man avoucheth and he is an excellent judge.' And the king said,
'Increase his allowance.' But the old man stood still and did not go away. So the king said to him, 'Why dost thou not go about thy business?' And he answered, 'My
business is with the king.' 'Name what thou wouldst have,' said the king, and the other replied, 'I would have thee question me of the quintessences of men, even as thou
hast questioned me of the quintessences of horses.' Quoth the king, 'We have no occasion to question thee of [this].' But the old man replied, 'I have occasion to acquaint
thee.' 'Say what thou pleasest,' rejoined the king, and the old man said, 'Verily, the king is the son of a baker.' Quoth the king 'How knowest thou that?' And the other
replied, 'Know, O king, that I have examined into degrees and dignities (210) and have learnt this.'.Singer and the Druggist, The, i. 229..ABDALLAH BEN NAFI AND THE
KING'S SON OF CASHGHAR. (157).? ? ? ? ? For no hand is there but the hand of God is over it And no oppressor but shall be with worse than he opprest..110. King Shah
Bekhi and his Vizier Er Rehwan dccclxxxv.? ? ? ? ? o. The Fifteenth Officer's Story dccccxl.Now it chanced that a camel-driver, belonging to Kisra the king, lost certain
camels and the king threatened him, if he found them not, that he would slay him. So he set out and plunged into the deserts till he came to the place where the damsel was
and seeing her standing praying, waited till she had made an end of her prayer, when he went up to her and saluted her, saying, 'Who art thou?' Quoth she, 'I am a
handmaid of God.' 'What dost thou in this desolate place?' asked he, and she said, 'I serve God the Most High.' When he saw her beauty and grace, he said to her, 'Harkye!
Do thou take me to husband and I will be tenderly solicitous over thee and use thee with exceeding compassion and I will further thee in obedience to God the Most High.'
But she answered, saying, 'I have no need of marriage and I desire to abide here [alone] with my Lord and His service; but, if thou wouldst deal compassionately with me
and further me in the obedience of God the Most High, carry me to a place where there is water and thou wilt have done me a kindness.'.? ? ? ? ? p. The Foxes and the
Wolf dccccxxi.Tai, En Numan and the Arab of the Benou. i. 203..? ? ? ? ? When from your land the breeze I scent that cometh, as I were A reveller bemused with wine, to
lose my wits I'm fain..? ? ? ? ? On the dear nights of union, in you was our joy, But afflicted were we since ye bade us adieu..N.B.-The Roman numerals denote the volume,
the Arabic the page.Haste not to that thou dost desire; for haste is still unblest, ii. 88..Then she returned home, troubled and careful; and when her husband saw her on this
wise, he questioned her of her case and she said to him, 'Verily, my breast is straitened by reason of thee and of the simpleness of thine intent. Straitness liketh me not and
thou in thy [present] craft gaiuest nought; so either do thou seek out a craft other than this or pay me my due (17) and let me go my way.' Her husband chid her for this and
admonished her; (18) but she would not be turned from her intent and said to him, 'Go forth and watch yonder physician how he doth and leam from him what he saith.'
Quoth he, 'Let not thy heart be troubled: I will go every day to the physician's assembly.'.Vizier's Daughters, The Two Kings and the, iii. 145,.Khelbes and his Wife and the
Learned Man, i. 301..4. The Three Apples lxix.?STORY OF THE KING WHO LOST KINGDOM AND WIFE AND WEALTH AND GOD RESTORED THEM TO HIM..122. El
Hejjaj ben Yousuf and the Pious Man cccclxx.Firouz and his Wife, i. 209..? ? ? ? ? And pliedst us with cups of wine, whilst from the necklace pearls (142) A strange
intoxicating bliss withal did circulate,.?THE FOURTH OFFICER'S STORY..The old man carried Tuhfeh up [to the dais and seated her] on a chair of gold beside the throne,
whilst she was amazed at that which she saw in that place and magnified her Lord (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) and hallowed Him. Then the kings of the
Jinn came up to the throne and seated themselves thereon; and they were in the semblance of mortals, excepting two of them, who were in the semblance of the Jinn, with
eyes slit endlong and jutting horns and projecting tusks. After this there came up a young lady, fair of favour and pleasant of parts; the light of her face outshone that of the
flambeaux, and about her were other three women, than whom there were no fairer on the face of the earth. They saluted Tuhfeh and she rose to them and kissed the earth
before them; whereupon they embraced her and sat down on the chairs aforesaid..? ? ? ? ? s. The Journeyman and the Girl dccccix.Then they betook themselves to two
boys affected to the [special] service of the king, who slept not but on their knee, (125) and they lay at his head, for that they were his pages of the chamber, and gave them
each a thousand dinars of gold, saying, 'We desire of you that ye do somewhat for us and take this gold as a provision against your occasion.' Quoth the boys, 'What is it ye
would have us do?' And the viziers answered, 'This Abou Temam hath marred our affairs for us, and if his case abide on this wise, he will estrange us all from the king's
favour; and what we desire of you is that, when ye are alone with the king and he leaneth back, as he were asleep, one of you say to his fellow, "Verily, the king hath taken
Abou Temam into his especial favour and hath advanced him to high rank with him, yet is he a transgressor against the king's honour and an accursed one." Then let the
other of you ask, "And what is his transgression?" And the first make answer, "He outrageth the king's honour and saith, 'The King of Turkestan was used, whenas one went
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to him to seek his daughter in marriage, to slay him; but me he spared, for that she took a liking to me, and by reason of this he sent her hither, because she loved me.'"
Then let his fellow say, "Knowest thou this for truth?" And the other reply, "By Allah, this is well known unto all the folk, but, of their fear of the king, they dare not bespeak
him thereof; and as often as the king is absent a-hunting or on a journey, Abou Temam comes to her and is private with her."' And the boys answered, 'We will say
this.'.Now the treasuries aforetime had been in the viziers' hand, so they might do with them what they would, and when they came under the youth's hand, that of the
viziers was straitened from them, and the youth became dearer to the king than a son and he could not brook to be separated from him. When the viziers saw this, they
were jealous of him and envied him and cast about for a device against him whereby they might oust him from the king's favour, but found no opportunity. At last, when
came the destined hour, (101) it chanced that the youth one day drank wine and became drunken and wandered from his wits; so he fell to going round about within the
palace of the king and fate led him to the lodging of the women, in which there was a little sleeping-chamber, where the king lay with his wife. Thither came the youth and
entering the chamber, found there a couch spread, to wit, a sleeping place, and a candle burning. So he cast himself on the couch, marvelling at the paintings that were in
the chamber, and slept and slumbered heavily till eventide, when there came a slave-girl, bringing with her all the dessert, eatables and drinkables, that she was wont to
make ready for the king and his wife, and seeing the youth lying on his back, (and none knowing of his case and he in his drunkenness unknowing where he was,) thought
that he was the king asleep on his bed; so she set the censing-vessel and laid the essences by the couch, then shut the door and went away..An if my substance fail, no
one there is will succour me, i. 6..? ? ? ? ? His love he'd have hid, but his tears denounced him to the spy, For the heat of a red-hot coal that 'twixt his ribs did lie..Now he
had with him nought wherewithal he might cover himself; so he wrapped himself up in one of the rugs of the mosque [and abode thus till daybreak], when the Muezzins
came and finding him sitting in that case, said to him, "O youth, what is this plight?" Quoth he, "I cast myself on your hospitality, imploring your protection from a company of
folk who seek to kill me unjustly and oppressively, without cause." And [one of] the Muezzin[s] said, "Be of good heart and cheerful eye." Then he brought him old clothes
and covered him withal; moreover, he set before him somewhat of meat and seeing upon him signs of gentle breeding, said to him, "O my son, I grow old and desire thee of
help, [in return for which] I will do away thy necessity." "Hearkening and obedience," answered Noureddin and abode with the old man, who rested and took his ease, what
while the youth [did his service in the mosque], celebrating the praises of God and calling the faithful to prayer and lighting the lamps and filling the ewers (28) and sweeping
and cleaning out the place..The season of my presence is never at an end, ii. 246..? ? ? ? ? All intercessions come and all alike do ill succeed, Save Tuhfeh's, daughter of
Merjan, for that, in very deed,.Beard of the old he-goat, the one-eyed, what shall be, ii. 231..Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter.? ? ? ? ? Thou that wast absent from
my stead, yet still with me didst bide, Thou wast removed from mine eye, yet still wast by my side..107. Abou Suweid and the Handsome Old Woman ccccxxiii.The Fourth
Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? e. The Niggard and the Loaves of Bread dlxxx.?THE SEVENTH OFFICER'S STORY..King (The Unjust) and the Tither, i. 273..? ? ? ? ? The
herald of good news my hearing shall delight,.'Thou liest, O accursed one,' cried the king and bade lay hands on him and clap him in irons. Then he turned to the two
youths, his sons, and strained them to his breast, weeping sore and saying, 'O all ye who are present of cadis and assessors and officers of state, know that these twain are
my sons and that this is my wife and the daughter of my father's brother; for that I was king aforetime in such a region.' And he recounted to them his history from beginning
to end, nor is there aught of profit in repetition; whereupon the folk cried out with weeping and lamentation for the stress of that which they heard of marvellous chances and
that rare story. As for the king's wife, he caused carry her into his palace and lavished upon her and upon her sons all that behoved and beseemed them of bounties, whilst
the folk flocked to offer up prayers for him and give him joy of [his reunion with] his wife and children..Now this servant was of the sons of the kings and had fled from his
father, on account of an offence he had committed. Then he went and took service with King Bihkerd and there happened to him what happened. After awhile, it chanced
that a man recognized him and went and told his father, who sent him a letter, comforting his heart and mind and [beseeching him] to return to him. So he returned to his
father, who came forth to meet him and rejoiced in him, and the prince's affairs were set right with him..So the king bade fetch the old man and he came and stood before
the Sultan, who showed him the two pearls. Quoth he, 'As for this one, it is worth a thousand dinars.' And the king said, 'So saith its owner.' 'But for this other,' continued the
old man, 'it is worth but five hundred.' The folk laughed and marvelled at his saying, and the merchant, [the owner of the second pearl], said to him, 'How can this, which is
greater of bulk and purer of water and more perfect of rondure, be less of worth than that?' And the old man answered, 'I have said what is with me.' (208) Then said the
king to him, 'Indeed, the outward appearance thereof is like unto that of the other pearl; why then is it worth but the half of its price?' 'Yes,' answered the old man, '[its
outward resembleth the other]; but its inward is corrupt.' 'Hath a pearl then an outward and an inward?' asked the merchant, and the old man said, 'Yes. In its inward is a
boring worm; but the other pearl is sound and secure against breakage.' Quoth the merchant, 'Give us a token of this and prove to us the truth of thy saying.' And the old
man answered, 'We will break the pearl. If I prove a, liar, here is my head, and if I speak truth, thou wilt have lost thy pearl.' And the merchant said, 'I agree to that.' So they
broke the pearl and it was even as the old man had said, to wit, in its midst was a boring worm..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dxliii.? ? ? ? ? Ye're
gone and desolated by your absence is the world: Requital, ay, or substitute to seek for you 'twere vain..'Know, then,' said the merchant, 'that I am a man from the land of
China and was in my youth well-favoured and well-to-do. Now I made no account of womankind, one and all, but followed after boys, and one night I saw, in a dream, as it
were a balance set up, and it was said by it, "This is the portion of such an one." Presently, I heard my own name; so I looked and beheld a woman of the utmost
loathliness; whereupon I awoke in affright and said, "I will never marry, lest haply this loathly woman fall to my lot." Then I set out for this city with merchandise and the
voyage was pleasant to me and the sojourn here, so that I took up my abode here awhile and got me friends and factors, till I had sold all my merchandise and taken its
price and there was left me nothing to occupy me till the folk (212) should depart and depart with them..? ? ? ? ? And I to you swore that a lover I was; God forbid that with
treason mine oath I ensue!.? ? ? ? ? How long will ye admonished be, without avail or heed? The shepherd still his flocks forbids, and they obey his rede..There was once in
the land of Hind a king of illustrious station, endowed with understanding and good sense, and his name was Shah Bekht. He had a vizier, a man of worth and intelligence,
prudent in counsel, conformable to him in his governance and just in his judgment; wherefore his enviers were many and many were the hypocrites, who sought in him
faults and set snares for him, so that they insinuated into King Shah Bekht's eye hatred and rancour against him and sowed despite against him in his heart; and plot
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followed after plot, till [at last] the king was brought to arrest him and lay him in prison and confiscate his good and avoid his estate. (77).? ? ? ? ? "How many a cup with
bitterness o'erflowing have I quaffed! I make my moan of woes, whereat it boots not to repine."
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